Minutes of Meeting of  Statutory Budget Meeting held on  22nd of December in County Hall at 3.00pm 
Cathaoirleach:
Cllr. Catherine Connery 
Present:
Cllrs. M.H. Cavanagh, M. Shortall, J. Brennan,   M. Brett, P. Cuddihy, M. Noonan, M. Doran, W. Ireland, T. Maher, S. Treacy, P. O’ Neill, A. Phelan,   E. Aylward, A.M. Irish, C. Long, T. Breathnach,   F. Doherty, B. Manning, P. Crowley, M. O’ Brien, P. Dunphy. 
Also Present:
Joe Crockett County Manager, John Dempsey Head of Finance, John Mulholland and Philip O’ Neill Directors of Services, Declan McDonnell Financial Management Accountant,  David Shortall Administrative Officer and Anne Maria Walsh Meetings Administrator. 

Apologies:     Cllr. Pat Millea, Cllr John Coonan

Chairperson Cllr. Catherine Connery opened the Statutory Budget Meeting at 3.00pm and it was proposed by Cllr. MH. Cavanagh and seconded by Cllr. P.’O Neill that the meeting be adjourned 3.30pm to allow the members to complete deliberations on the  Draft Budget 2011 in committee. The meeting was further adjourned on a number of occasions to 5.50pm to facilitate discussions on the Budgets by the members in committee. 

Cllr. Catherine Connery re-opened the Statutory Budget Meeting at 5.50pm. 

Manager’s Report

Mr. Joe Crockett, County Manager, summarised the Manager’s report, and advised members that he had prepared the draft budget on the basis of continuing to invest in the development of Kilkenny, in line with the express wishes of the elected members.

Programme Group A:

This Programme Group was considered and noted.

Programme Group B:

This Programme Group was considered and noted. 

Programme Group D:

This Programme Group was considered and noted.

Programme Group E:

This Programme Group was considered and noted.

Programme Group F:

This Programme Group was considered and noted. 

Programme Group No. G:

This Programme Group was considered and noted.

Programme Group No. H:

This Programme Group was considered and noted.

Contributions were made by Cllrs.-  M. O’Brien, T. Maher, J. Brennan, P. O’Neill, P. Dunphy, M. Doran, A. Phelan, P. Cuddihy, C. Connery. Members thanked the Co. Manager and his staff for the work done in producing a balanced budget despite reductions in the Local Government Fund. The members welcomed that there was no increase in rates and water charges. Members discussed in detail the provision of Recycling Facilities in Newrath.
Co. Manager explained to members that in-addition to the Recycling Facilities at Newrath there were other service areas within the County that reductions had to be made. 
In order to allow the Budget meeting to be completed, it was proposed at 6.00pm by Cllr. T. Maher and seconded by Cllr. F. Doherty that standing orders be suspended to complete the Budget meeting.

Members raised queries in relation to the reduction in provision of money for the Sports Partnership and Community and Voluntary Forum. Increased provision was also required for the library Book Fund.
It was proposed by Cllr. P. Cuddihy and seconded by Cllr. C. Long to adjourn the meeting to 6.20pm to allow members to consult in committee.
The meeting resumed at 6.20pm. 
It was proposed by Cllr T. Maher and seconded by Cllr. C. Long and resolved unanimously that:

That the following amendments be made to the 2011 Draft Budget -  
Expenditure

	Service Division
	Code
	Description
	Expenditure Budgeted by Manager
	Expenditure Adopted by Council
	Net Change

	    A0401
	11116017
	Outreach tenancy Sustain Service
	    105,000
	        Nil
	  -105,000

	    All Employee Costs
	
	Employers PRSI Change
	13,410,391      
	13,510,391
	 +100,000

	    E0201
	
	Recycling Facilities
	749,600
	769,600
	   +20,000

	    B0401
	
	Local Roads Surface Dressing
	3,782,900
	3,762,900
	   -20,000


Receipts

	Service Division
	Code
	Description
	Income Budgeted by Manager
	Income Adopted by Council
	Net Change

	    A0101
	1122601N
	Housing Rent Income
	   (4,000,000)
	  (3,846,719)
	-153,281

	    A0401
	1112607N
	Outreach tenancy Sustain Service
	        (94,500)
	        Nil
	  -94,500

	    D0602
	4512602N
	Rapid 

Co-Ordinator
	        (54,000)
	       (27,000)
	  -27,000

	    E0201
	5112613N
	Recycling Grant
	      (150,000)
	     (100,000)
	  -50,000

	     LG
	9102601N
	Local Govt Fund
	 (17,207,800)
	(17,527,581)
	 +319,781


It was proposed by Cllr T. Maher and seconded by Cllr. C. Long and resolved unanimously that:

 “That the Budget of Kilkenny County Council for the financial year ending 31st December, 2011 as set out in Table B be adopted as amended.”  

It was proposed by Cllr T. Maher and seconded by Cllr. C. Long and resolved unanimously that:

 “That the rates set in Table A ,of the Draft Budget of Kilkenny County Council for  the year ending 31st December, 2011 be determined in accordance with the said Budget to the Annual Rate on Valuation to be levied for that year for the purposed set out in Table A as amended”.
The Co. Manager thanked the members and staff for the work involved in preparing the budget for 2011 and their deliberations over the past few meetings. He stated that the Council may have to revisit the Budget for 2011 during the year depending on any reductions in grants or other income. He acknowledged that some issues have not been dealt with and agreed that the Council would revisit them during the year.

Cllr. Catherine Connery thanked everyone involved in the budget process. She stated that it was a difficult process due to the proposed cutbacks. She thanked the members for the thoroughness in their preparation for the meetings.

Meeting concluded at 6.45 pm 

